ANNEX 2

QUESTIONS WITH NOTICE FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

Questions are listed in the order in which they were received.  The time allowed for this agenda item will not exceed 30 minutes.  Should any questioner not have received an answer in that time, a written answer will be provided.

	Questions
	Answers

	1. COUNCILLOR MCINTOSH-STEDMAN
Is there any research being done to combat obesity for mental health clients? Many mental health clients become obese after taking their prescribed medication. 

	COUNCILLOR COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES

There is no current research in the PCT on this subject.  However, all vulnerable groups will be considered as part of the implementation of Oxfordshire’s joint obesity strategy.

	2. COUNCILLOR MICHAEL BADCOCK
The Leader is aware of the way in which the lack of vision and action from Vale of White Horse District Council and Abingdon Town Council are contributing to the economic and social decline of the town and to the perception of the town as being anti-business.  Can he assure me that the County Council will not hesitate to take the lead in putting forward a comprehensive rescue plan for the town?


	COUNCILLOR MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

I am very concerned about the future of Abingdon, particularly what appears to be a lack of a vision for promoting its social, economic and environmental well being and the kamikaze desire of some local politicians to talk down the town’s prospects in the letters column of the local newspaper.  

In my role as Cabinet Member for Economic Development, I want to see the town thrive.  It clearly faces competition from its big neighbour, Oxford City and its growing neighbour, Didcot.  We need to decide how to counter this competition and build on the positive aspects of this fine old market town.

In my role as Leader of the Council, there is clearly a leadership role in bringing together the key players who can and should develop a Vision for Abingdon.  The County Council has facilitated a similar exercise in Bicester, drawing together Bicester Town Council, Cherwell District Council and the local business community.  This has progressed well and we encouraged the Town Council to take a lead as being nearest to the community but we provided some modest funding to start the process.  The business community has also risen to the challenge and the result is a robust and exciting prospectus for promoting the viability and vitality of Bicester town.

I have written to the Leaders of Abingdon Town Council and Vale of White Horse District Council as well as Mrs Jill Carver and Stephen King as representing the Abingdon business community.  I have suggested we should convene a meeting of a small number of key players from the Town, District and County Councils and from the business community with a view to developing a Vision for Abingdon.  I am nominating Councillor David Robertson, Deputy Leader of the Council, as the lead member from the County Council and Steve Howell, Head of Service for Transport as the lead officer for the County Council and they are both enthusiastic to get on with the job.  David has responsibility for the Quadrant Partnership and, I think, is the most logical Cabinet member to look at the needs of Abingdon.  Transport is one of the issues relating to Abingdon and I thought it would be good for Steve to be lead officer but this does not mean that I believe transport is the sole challenge that Abingdon faces.  I think there are a whole range of important issues including parking, retail offer, access more generally, housing, education and skills to mention only a few.   However, I am confident that David and Steve can bring the whole engagement of the County Council to the debate.  I am equally confident that the business community will engage with vigour in the debate.  I just hope that the Town and District Council Leaderships will be able to put aside political differences and unite in looking for, agreeing and driving forward a Vision for Abingdon.



	3. COUNCILLOR SERVICE
Could the Leader give details of the current plans to ensure that the planned expansion of RAF Brize Norton at the end of the decade is sufficiently serviced i.e.  schools, highways, medical facilities or housing for example?


	COUNCILLOR MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL
I thank the Member for the Didcot Ladygrove Division for his question concerning the planned expansion of the military establishment located in the Division of Burford and Carterton North East.

Work on this is underway and, while the full extent of the changes at Brize Norton are not yet known, the County Council is aware of the changes and is  in the process of engaging with the RAF.

On Wednesday 19 March, a meeting was held by the Chief Executive, bringing together officers from across directorates to look at how to engage strategically with the military in Oxfordshire. This was prompted by a recent letter exchange between the Member for the Burford and Carterton North East Division (which includes Brize Norton) and the base that was copied to the Chief Executive. It was an exploratory meeting to see what engagement County Council services had with the military and it concluded that there are no formal mechanisms for awareness of future developments.  Consequently, their likely impact across our services is not currently clear.  I have copied the note of this meeting to the Member for Didcot Ladygrove as well as the Member for Burford and Carterton North East.

The Chief Executive has had conversations with Group Captain Brecht about the proposed expansion at Brize Norton.  It was agreed at the meeting referred to above that the County Council would look at Brize Norton initially and develop a mechanism for engaging with the military that could be rolled out to include the military across Oxfordshire over time. An orientation meeting of County Council service representatives with officers at Brize Norton to look at the developments and their likely implications is being convened.

Looking at children’s services, the consequences of expansion of Brize Norton on demand for school places, pre-school provision, youth provision etc. are, as yet, unclear. Once confirmed, the Directorate for Children, Young People & Families will work in close partnership with all interested parties to ensure appropriate provision, using mechanisms which already exist to respond to major housing developments in the County.

On transport issues, the County Council transport service is already in discussion with MOD representatives to establish the impact of development on the transport network following implementation of Project CATARA.  These discussions are continuing. Because of the nature of aspects of the proposed development, planning permission may not be required and thus contributions towards highway improvements may not be sought through Section 106 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990. Notwithstanding this, there is a perceived impact upon the network from ‘extraordinary traffic’ and provisions within the Highway Act may be utilised to secure contributions or works to remedy any damage or construction issues that may arise.

On social care issues, the consequences of expansion of Brize Norton are not thought to be significant in the context of overall social care provision.

On housing, West Oxfordshire District Council (WODC) advise me that they have previously been informed by the RAF/MOD that no major increase in service-based personnel is anticipated.  Many of the additional aircraft will effectively be stationed elsewhere for operational purposes and, while staff will also ultimately transfer from Lyneham, there will also be redeployment of other personnel currently at Brize Norton to other bases.  WODC further advise that the significant issue at Brize Norton is the very poor condition of the existing MOD accommodation both on- and off-base.  There are proposals to enhance significantly and redevelop the accommodation on-base particularly for single staff and, at the end of 2007, WODC was informed by Defence Estates that, based on current plans, redevelopment of the MOD housing estates off-site will proceed from 2009/10 onwards.  This was being financed through a PFI initiative which WODC are aware has caused some delays but they do not know the current status in that regard.  It was anticipated that between 600 and 900 new family houses would be constructed to replace existing outmoded stock but this figure may still be subject to change.

From the land use planning perspective, I would expect WODC to consult us, as strategic planning authority, on any significant new developments that did require planning permission. If that happens, the County will work in partnership with the District to ensure that, if a development is granted, it is supported by all necessary infrastructure including transport, schools, fire, library and so on. Within the County Council, if there are major development proposals (e.g.750+ houses), the County Council input would be co-ordinated through the formation of a cross directorate project team, working under the aegis of the strategic sites board that Richard Dudding currently chairs and for which Linda Currie (in planning implementation group) is the programme manager.  I would hope that longer-term development proposals would come forward as part of West Oxon’s Local Development Framework (rather than ad hoc planning applications) and the County Council will have a significant input to that framework.

On health issues, the Oxfordshire Primary Care Trust advises that they have no specific plans as yet but are aware that, as part of the PCT Strategy, there is planned housing growth in that area that will have an impact on primary care, including access to NHS dental services.



	4. COUNCILLOR CARTER
This Council notes with pride the achievement by Oxfordshire's Fire and Rescue Service in being ranked by the Audit Commission as one of the best in the country.

The Service's "excellent" rating for emergency response is the remarkable culmination of a particularly difficult and challenging year.

The Council also notes the Audit Commission's statement that:

"The Authority continues to implement robust improvement plans, achieve value for money and enhance capacity through service re-alignment, partnership and collaboration."

Would the Cabinet Member agree with me that the Council should warmly congratulate the Chief Fire Officer, his managers and staff for delivering a first-class service to the people in and around Oxfordshire?


	COUNCILLOR HEATHCOAT, CABINET MEMBER FOR COMMUNITY SAFETY

We are exceedingly fortunate in Oxfordshire to have a Fire and Rescue Service which is ranked as one of the best in the country.  This is due in no small measure to the Leadership of both the Chief Fire Officer, John Parry and the Senior Officers that work with him in the management team and the workforce that make up the Oxfordshire Fire and Rescue Service (OF&RS).

OF&RS not only enjoys high ranking by the Audit Commission but provides us, the Council and the people of Oxfordshire with the most cost effective and efficient service per head in the country.  I congratulated the OF&RS at the last Council meeting for receiving a CPA rating of four.

However, I should like to add that the Service has received more accolades. Accolades much closer to home which emphasise that the exemplary leadership is further supported by superb team spirit and loyalty from the rest of the staff.

The OF&RS has been awarded three "Awards for Excellence" - awards promoted by the Chairman, Councillor Liz Brighouse.

The OF&RS was represented at the "Spirit of Fire” Awards evening recently and our very own Bob Paterson was nominated and awarded the accolade of "The Fire Fighters Charity Supporter of the Year" and of course earlier this year the Chief Fire Officer was award the QFSM in the New Year's Honours List.

Awards all richly deserved.

I agree with Councillor Carter that the Council should warmly congratulate all concerned.



	5. COUNCILLOR MATHEW

This Council is concerned over the waiting period to approve new bridle or footpaths within Oxfordshire.  Can the Cabinet Member let me know what plans he has to remedy the current delay?


	COUNCILLOR BELSON, CABINET MEMBER FOR SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT

In common with many other county councils we have a significant backlog in processing definitive map modification orders, with a waiting time of several years to deal with applications.

We are currently undertaking a business process review to see whether there is scope to make some improvement, but it is extremely unlikely that this will lead to a significant change in the situation.  We looked at this area as part of the budget round a couple of years ago and concluded that the cost of increasing staff resources (£250k to £300k) so as to make a substantial change to the situation was disproportionate to the benefit.



	6. COUNCILLOR MATHEW

Will the Cabinet Member convey the County’s thanks to the County’s Coroners for all their untiring work and in particular give support to the Deputy Coroner Andrew Walker for his fastidious work to uncover the cause of death at inquests on British Troops?

	COUNCILLOR HEATHCOAT, CABINET MEMBER FOR COMMUNITY SAFETY
I thank Councillor Mathew for his question about the dedicated and hard work undertaken by many on behalf of the people of Oxfordshire. The County's Coroners have an invidious workload which is undertaken professionally and yet compassionately.  The role of the Coroner is frequently undertaken in highly charged circumstances.   I am happy to convey the Council’s thanks to the County’s Coroners and in particular to Andrew Walker and his staff for the exemplary way in which the work of the Coroner's Court is conducted frequently in very difficult circumstances with such sympathy to the families and friends of our troops in war zones.



	7. COUNCILLOR MATHEW

Could the Cabinet Member for Transport outline the rules/parameters that are utilised to examine Planning Applications referred to them and confirm that they are consistently applied?
	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT 

Highway comments on planning applications are determined in accordance with policy, guidelines and legislation contained in a number of documents of which the following are examples:

· Oxfordshire County Council’s Structure Plan; Residential Roads Design Guide; Local Transport Plan Transport; and transport strategies relevant to various parts of the county;

· District local plans, local development frameworks and supplementary planning documents;

· Manual for Streets published by the Departments for Transport and Communities and Local Government;

· Government Planning Policy Guidance/Statements and advice relating to Transport Assessments, Travel Plans and so on;

· The Highways Act and related Acts.

Other factors which influence the transport recommendation on a planning proposal include the nature of the extant planning permission and trips generated by that use, site location, accident records, speed and volume of traffic in the vicinity, accessibility and sustainability of the site and so on. Each site has to be considered on its merits having regard to policy, guidelines and other factors.

The service responds to approximately 5,000 planning applications a year, the majority of which are minor proposals and are dealt with by liaison officers who have regular contact with, and responsibility for, one district. Officers go to considerable efforts to discuss issues with wider implications and to share information such as recent appeal decisions. Regular development control meetings are held to discuss issues such as how policy and guidelines are applied and this helps to ensure that applications are being dealt with in a consistent way. Judgements on the highway and transport issues are often guided by Planning Inspectors’ decisions at planning appeals in similar situations. Officers also have to have regard to what can reasonably be defended at appeal. Not all decisions are clear cut but officers regularly discuss proposals with other officers where they are in doubt about what the recommendation should be. Sometimes a second officer will visit the site and make an assessment. In these ways the service endeavours to ensure that policy, guidelines and judgements and applied consistently throughout the county.  

If Councillors have concerns about the recommendation on a particular site it would be helpful if, in the first instance, they could be discussed with the officer concerned so that the reasoning for the recommendation can be explained.



	8. COUNCILLOR MATHEW

Could the Cabinet Member for Transport inform the Council when the new revised Oxford Cycle Path map is to be published?

	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT 

The council’s website has a cycle map for Oxford which was last updated in 2006. This can be printed or hard copies are available if required.



	9. COUNCILLOR V SMITH
Now that the Cabinet Member has seen how close the Kassam Stadium complex is to the houses in Knights Road and Northfield Brook I trust he appreciates the parking problems suffered by my constituents.  Given that the complex serves the whole county, does he not now accept that charging local residents for parking in front of their own homes is unjust?


	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

No.  It is recognised that parking permit schemes confer a particular benefit to residents by excluding others and that the benefit has a value based on costs of running the scheme which is the basis for the charge.  



	10. COUNCILLOR V SMITH
Given that most of the homes in the parking zone are not affected by the car boot sale at the Kassam Stadium on Sundays, please could the Cabinet Member consider a reduced area of enforcement?  The homes affected by the sale are in the Knights Road area but residents elsewhere are regularly getting tickets. 


	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The extension of the four Kassam Stadium CPZs to operate on Sundays as well as matchdays was done in direct response to the demands of local people and their representations raised during the consultations on the proposal to charge for residents’ permits less than two years ago.

As you will be aware, I am fully committed to ensuring that parking restrictions, particularly in the CPZs, meet the current needs of local residents and businesses. However, I would suggest that before we embark on further changes in the Kassam area we allow more time to allow the effectiveness of the current restrictions to be fully experienced. We will then, in the course of reviewing these Zones, consult all residents and seek all views on options for change.



	11. COUNCILLOR V SMITH
Now that he has seen the patching on roads in Blackbird Leys does the Cabinet Member not agree that some of this work, especially on the bus routes, was very shoddy and a waste of tax payers money? 


	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The patching on the roads in Blackbird Leys was carried out by Oxford City Council; however I am more than happy to take it up to get the best value to the tax payers, especially Oxford City.  Minor roads in Oxford are the responsibility of the City Council, not County Council.

	12. COUNCILLOR V SMITH
Will the Cabinet Member hasten the planning of the new cycle track on Blackbird Leys Road?  Now that he has seen the area he knows how much the track is needed.


	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

The City Council has produced a design for a cycle track that will encourage more people to cycle to and from Blackbird Leys and the Cowley retail park and Cowley Centre.  County Council officers are in discussion with the City Council over the finer details of the scheme.  

We understand from the City that the scheme is likely to be implemented in the school summer holidays.



	13. COUNCILLOR V SMITH

I thank you for your visit to Blackbird Leys / Northfield Brook and welcome the good things we looked at, e.g. work on Garsington Road and the Lidl’s crossing.  Please will you accept an invitation from me to visit my division again and look round the Lye Valley part of the division where there are concerns about road surfaces and speeding cars?


	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT

I am always happy to meet with councillors and to look at issues they face in their division.

	14. COUNCILLOR JOHNSTON

Could the Cabinet Member for Change Management tell us what the effect of setting up the Shared Service has had on the travel patterns of the staff transferred there?


	COUNCILLOR HOWELL, CABINET MEMBER FOR CHANGE MANAGEMENT 

Records on the travel patterns of individual members of staff within the Council are not habitually maintained by Human Resources and there is no intention of doing so.  Shared Services, which is now considered part of ‘business as usual’ within the Council, is no exception to this.  The collection, collation and analysis of travel pattern information of this sort on a continuing basis would serve little useful purpose, would be a costly exercise and would not add to the ability of managers to manage their service areas any better whether within Shared Services or elsewhere.

As part of the planning for Shared Services, the Council went out of its way to provide staff with transport choice.  A detailed survey of where those staff moving to the Shared Services Centre lived was used as part of the building selection process.  Two new public bus services connecting directly with the site were negotiated by the project team.  A half hourly shuttle service was established for business purposes running between the key city centre sites and Shared Services.  There are alternative bus services which do not run 'to the front door' that can also be used.  Dedicated cycle storage and changing facilities were included within the design.  Sufficient car parking spaces were also provided.  In addition, the Shared Service Centre is being equipped with video conferencing.



	15. COUNCILLOR PATRICK

Whilst commending the Council for its Post Office Campaign, will the Leader of the Council now be following the lead of Essex County Council in taking over the Oxfordshire post offices earmarked for closure?

	COUNCILLOR MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

I know how concerned many communities are about the proposed closures of Post Offices in our towns and villages. I share these concerns. Our Post Office network is a vital part of many of our local communities, meeting the needs of disadvantaged and elderly people and frequently providing an essential contribution to the viability of a much-value local shop.

I am afraid the closures are the result of two government policies:

· Accelerating the move away from payment of pensions and benefits in cash to electronic funds transfer and promotion of e-commerce in areas such as the renewal of road fund licences and even the availability of e-postage stamps.  While this process was probably inevitable and the consequences for Post Offices in the longer term quite predictable, current government policy has accelerated this process.

· Withdrawal of government subsidy for sub-Post Offices.  Again, given the state of the national finances, it is clear that the government’s current financial predicament is the driver behind its decision to withdraw Post Office subsidy.  However, this seems to miss entirely the social cost of Post Office closures and the impact on many of our most disadvantaged citizens.  

These are the steps that the County Council has taken since learning of the proposed 22 closures in Oxfordshire:

· I have responded to the Post Office Consultation robustly setting out reasons for maintaining the Oxfordshire sub-Post Offices threatened with closure;

· I have written to the Chief Executive, Royal Mail Group, expressing concern about the nature of the consultation and our inability to engage properly with Royal Mail within the consultation timescale to identify how the 22 threatened outlets found their way onto the closure list and what we might be able to do as a County Council and a major economic force in the county to maintain some or all of the services currently provided by these Post Offices.  I have specifically asked the Royal Mail Chief Executive to agree to an urgent meeting to discuss Post Office services in Oxfordshire and to identify anything we might do to maintain them in their current settings;

· I am aware of Essex County Council’s apparent intention to subsidise some of their threatened network of Post Offices for three years, allowing them time to develop alternative business models.  I understand Essex has set aside £1.5 million to meet the costs of this temporary reprieve over the next three years.  While I recognise the strong community desire to retain these much-valued local Post Offices, I am afraid we do not have this level of funding in Oxfordshire to make a similar gesture.  I am also very concerned that, in three years’ time, nothing will have changed and the inevitable will lead to Post Office closures after three years of local council tax subsidy.  I do not believe this is an acceptable solution;

· I have commissioned some work by County Council officers to consider each threatened Post Office in Oxfordshire; to see what other local businesses may depend on the contribution provided by Post Office business; to identify any County Council establishment in the proximity of the threatened Post Office to see if any support could be provided.  More generally, I have asked for a picture of each locality and of its strengths and weaknesses in terms of meeting community needs.  This analysis needs to be placed against the government subsidy currently being paid to maintain the Post Office as a local service.

I do not believe it would be appropriate for the County Council to sink council tax payers’ money into any long term subsidy of what has been, until now, a national responsibility.  I am also reluctant to commit funds in the shorter term if the inevitable consequence remains closure.

I will continue to monitor Essex County Council’s plans for short term support and will look to a meeting with senior Royal Mail management to see if we can examine the business case for each of the 22 local Post Offices and to explore alternative models for them.

If the Leader of the Opposition believes this Council should be committing a similar sum to that set aside by Essex CC in seeking to keep Oxfordshire Post Offices open over the next three years, I challenge her to identify where she would find £1.5 million with which to do this and what proposals she would have at the end of the initial three year period if it was found that the subsidy was still required.



	16. COUNCILLOR BONES
Has the Cabinet Member been made aware of the Oxfordshire PCT’s plans for a new GP-led Health Centre to be created somewhere in the county, the likelihood of its being run by a private healthcare provider and finally the intention of the PCT to have services co-located with this new centre, and that these will include social services?

Given the poor track record of similar NHS projects in the past, has he considered how the county will interact with this centre; the budget implications and what safeguards can be built to protect our services, residents and staff when as has been only too recently seen in the case of ISTCs (Independent Sector Treatment Centres) the project is eventually abandoned?


	COUNCILLOR COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES

I am aware of this potential development.  From the outset, the Primary Care Trust has involved the Social & Community Services Directorate.  An Assistant Head of Service is on the project team.  The project is at an early stage.  Any decision to change the location of social services would require a formal decision by either me or the Cabinet.  There are no such proposals at the moment so there are no financial or service implications for the County Council to consider.

	17. COUNCILLOR FOOKS

Although it is not a new problem, it remains a matter of concern that there are so many vacancies in all four services within Children, Young People & Families. They were all carrying over 10% vacant posts at 31st December 2007. As it is particularly important to have continuity in the care of children and young people, can the Cabinet Member tell Council what steps are being taken to retain staff in these vital services? Can she tell Council how the new arrangement whereby Shared Services rather than the services themselves are handling recruitment has affected the time that vacant posts remain unfilled?
	COUNCILLOR CHAPMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR CHILDREN, YOUNG PEOPLE & FAMILIES

Compared with the national picture, vacancies in children’s services in Oxfordshire are low, overall, and particularly low in our services supporting the most vulnerable children.

Directorate, HR and Shared Services Centre staff are working closely to ensure that the recruitment and retention systems are in place and operate as efficiently as possible so that vacancies are kept to an absolute minimum, and filled rapidly when they arise.

The recruitment activity that was previously supported by HR in the Directorate is now provided by HR in Shared Services.  There are some areas within CYPF where recruitment continues to be carried out locally, although this will be subject to review.
The average time taken to recruit since the new e-recruitment system was introduced is approximately seven weeks from placement of advertisement to offer prior to which it took approximately nine weeks.  However,  there is now a requirement for all posts to go through the Establishment Review Process which includes a check against the Job finder Register.  This usually takes up to a further 6 working days (unless there is a need for the post to be job evaluated in which case this extends the period ).  This assumes that all the correct information has been provided by the Manager.
Delays in obtaining references can slow the process down but this is ameliorated with the use of verbal references.
In conclusion I do not believe that the move of recruitment to Shared Services has affected the time that vacant posts remain unfilled.  It is the case that there is an additional process (Establishment Review) which is a Cabinet requirement to ensure that the Council’s establishment is controlled and that we are able to maintain records on SAP of all posts and postholders which is essential for reporting purposes.  The posts that are currently difficult to fill have always been difficult and we need to take targeted action together with the relevant service area to address these. 


	18. COUNCILLOR R SMITH

What was the cost of resurfacing the car park at Speedwell House?
	COUNCILLOR SHOULER, CABINET MEMBER FOR FINANCE
The total cost of replacing the car park at Speedwell House including a new base, new top surface, new drainage system and protection of tree roots was £105, 784.33 (including fees).



	19. COUNCILLOR ARMITAGE

Can the Cabinet Member provide an assurance that despite the cuts in funding for scrutiny agreed in the budget in each of the next three years, staffing for scrutiny will not have to be reduced from present levels?


	COUNCILLOR ROBERTSON, DEPUTY LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

The current dedicated staff establishment comprises 4.5 full time equivalent staff of which 1 full time equivalent is devoted to health scrutiny - at this time no changes are planned to the staffing establishment over the next three years. 



	20. COUNCILLOR PURSE
Following the front page article in the Oxford Times of 14 March about the decision taken by this Council to have a network of security cameras in the County, could the Cabinet Member please refer me to the meeting where that decision was taken, and where I could find a copy of the minutes? 

	COUNCILLOR HUDSPETH, CABINET MEMBER FOR TRANSPORT 

We do not have a network of security cameras on the highway.  Therefore there is no such meeting.  We have cameras to help in survey congestion and traffic flow as required for the LTP.  The press report gave a false impression of the County Council’s equipment.



	21. COUNCILLOR PURSE
Could you inform the Council what you consider your role, and the role of scrutiny, should be in regard to the decision taken by this Council to have a network of security cameras in the County as mentioned in the front page article in the Oxford Times of 14 March? 

	COUNCILLOR LAMONT, CHAIRMAN OF THE ENVIRONMENT & ECONOMY SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
The Chairmanship of the Environment & Economy Scrutiny Committee does not carry with it any specific responsibility for security cameras.  However, if any member of the Committee wishes to propose a review of the subject then the suggestion will be given due consideration by the Committee.  It will be for the Scrutiny Co-ordinating Group to decide whether or not to add any such investigation to the work programme and to decide which Scrutiny Committee would be the most appropriate one to carry it out.



	22. COUNCILLOR BARBARA GATEHOUSE

I am pleased to see that the Cabinet has agreed a new Race Equality Scheme for 2008-11.  The Scheme says: “The framework set by the Equality Standard for Local Government and the IDeA Equality Mark provides an independent measure of our overall performance.  Oxfordshire County Council achieved our target of Level 3 at our audit in March 2007, maintaining our standing in the top 11 out of 34 county councils across the country against this measure.”.  What is our current performance against the Equality Standard for Local Government and will the Council now work to achieve the IDeA Equality Mark?


	COUNCILLOR HOWELL, CABINET MEMBER FOR CHANGE MANAGEMENT

The County Council remains at level 3 of the existing Equality Standard for Local Government and will not reassess the situation until later in the year.  For the future, the government’s Improvement and Development Agency (IDeA) has made significant changes to the Equality Standard, and, by introducing a requirement for external assessment at Level 3, has imposed yet another external inspection regime on the Council.  We are currently assessing the implications of the new Standard and will incorporate any new requirements in service plans.  In the meantime, however, it is to be hoped that Councillor Gatehouse will join with us in condemning the imposition of an additional external regulatory inspection burden on local councils by the government she supports.

In answer to the second part of the question on the IDeA Equality Mark, the answer is ‘yes’.  The Council has recently and successfully retained its IiP status and it is on track to be recognised as a Charter Mark authority.  The Equality Mark will complement these and will continue to demonstrate that we are a high performing authority which uses the talents and abilities of all to achieve better public services for the people of this county. 


	23. COUNCILLOR BARBARA GATEHOUSE

The latest monthly financial monitoring report for the Social and Community Services Directorate states that a further increased contribution of £800k from the PCT to the Older People, Physical Disabilities and Equipment Pooled Budget is being discussed and that this contribution “would be in recognition of the on-going costs of additional placements purchased during 2007/08 in order to reduce Delayed Transfers of Care from hospital”.  Please state

a) the numbers and types (e.g. residential or nursing care) of these additional placements;

b) the amounts of the additional ongoing costs involved;

c) how much of these costs would normally be funded from the Council’s contribution to the pooled budget and how much would normally be funded from the PCT contribution to the pooled budget.

In the light of this information and of the projected underspend of £1.5m on the Council elements of the pooled budget (which could be carried forward), please explain how recognition of these additional ongoing costs justifies a further increased contribution of this size from the PCT.


	COUNCILLOR COUCHMAN, CABINET MEMBER FOR SOCIAL & COMMUNITY SERVICES

a) Between 11th February and 23rd March an additional 68 people were discharged into nursing home beds. The costs of these placements in 2007/8 are £187,200. At least 18 of those people placed will go home once care packages can be arranged.

An additional 15 people have been discharged straight to home with home support services. The costs of these services in 2007/8 are £31,000.

b) The full year effect in 08/09 of the 18 home support packages is estimated to be £182,400. The full year effect of placements is estimated to be £1.043m

c) The PCT has contributed an additional £520,000 towards community care (intermediate care, interim and permanent care home placements and home support). It is acknowledged that most of these services would normally be funded by the County Council but it is one of the benefits of a pooled budget to use available funds flexibly to benefit the system as a whole, and Oxfordshire has a national reputation in this respect. The ongoing costs of the additional placements made since February are estimated at £1.225m in 08/09 and there will be adequate funds carried forward from 07/08 to cover this. The level of ongoing costs in subsequent years will depend, in particular, on the number of patients who require continuing Care Home placements.  We will monitor this carefully during 08/09 and we are confident that the ongoing costs in subsequent years will be absorbed by improved efficiency arising from the new First Response home support service, the new mental health intermediate care service and radical changes to the hospital discharge system. Any remaining pressures will be contained within the pooled budget. It should be remembered that for much of 07/08 the pooled budget has needed to underspend on Care Home budgets (funded by the County Council) to compensate for pressure on Continuing Health Care and Registered Nursing Care Contribution (RNCC)  budgets (funded by the Primary Care Trust). 



	24. COUNCILLOR GATEHOUSE

In the light of the change in the virement rules in 2007 please could you state

a) the number of permanent virements undertaken without Council approval in 2006/07 and the total amount of money involved;

b) the number of permanent virements undertaken without Council approval so far in 2007/08 and the total amount of money involved.


	COUNCILLOR SHOULER, CABINET MEMBER FOR FINANCE

The virement rules were amended in 2007 to increase their clarity and understanding. The rules continue to allow permanent virements without the agreement of the Council, where it can be demonstrated to the Chief Finance Officer, that it does not imply a major change in policy as described by the Policy Framework Documents. 

In 2006-07, 29 such permanent virements took place totalling £17,676 m, and in 2007-08 there were 95 such permanent virements totalling £25 m of expenditure and £24.1 m of income.

All permanent virements authorised in this manner have been reported to the Cabinet in the Monthly Monitoring Report.



	25. COUNCILLOR J SANDERS

When Mouchel consulted Sport England in November 2007 about selling off land for housing on the site of the proposed Oxford Academy, what was the reply?  Has there been any further discussion between Sport England and the Council or its agents on the subject?  If so, what was the outcome?


	COUNCILLOR WAINE, CABINET MEMBER FOR SCHOOLS IMPROVEMENT

Sport England were approached informally by the Council’s agents when they gave simple advice upon the procedure which would be required. They did express concern regarding any theoretical loss of space of playing field space and the loss of the built sports facilities arising from any redevelopment of the site. They expressed the view that they were not against reorganisation but would look toward no net loss of built or external sports facilities. The Council’s agents have recently approached them again advising of an intention to meet and discuss the detailed proposals. The consequent meeting has not yet taken place.

Sport England are a statutory consultee who are formally approached once the planning application is submitted.

Following a formal request by the Academy to reconsider sale of land on the site officers have been asked to submit a report to Cabinet on 15 April 2008.



	26. COUNCILLOR J SANDERS

I believe you awarded Labour’s budget 0/10 on buses/transport in the light of our policy of having “no fixed upper limit on subsidy per passenger”.  Given that this policy is in the Local Transport Plan you seconded on 4 April 2006, what score do you give that?


	COUNCILLOR MITCHELL, LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

My thanks to Councillor J Sanders for his question relating to the portfolio of my good friend the Cabinet Member for Transport.

My comment regarding Labour's budget was not restricted to any one part but was for the entire budget proposals that were produced without clear indication of the necessary sources of funding.
The Local Transport Plan 2 that I was proud to second on 4 April 2006 is an excellent document which I'm pleased to award 10/10.  If Councillor Sanders refers to page 95 it is quite clear that bus subsidies will be decided on best value which therefore clearly indicates there is an effective upper limit.
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